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Painting Hope Tom Abruzese at 27 Cross Rd.,
Londonderry, has done some paintings on the virus and placed them
near his mailbox in hopes that it might help or offer comfort to those
passing by. He has also stated that if anyone would like one he’d be
happy to make it for free. Photo by Chris Paul
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CHRIS PAUL
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

During the Monday
night, April 20
meeting of the Lon-

donderry Town Council,
Londonderry Fire Chief
Darren O’Brien gave the
board an update on how
the town has been doing
in regard to the COVID-
19 Pandemic.

With Town Hall still
being closed, due to the
Coronavirus State of
Emergency, the meeting
was held remotely, throu-
gh the video conferenc-
ing app Zoom, and
O’Brien brought the
council up to speed
towards the end of the
meeting.

He told members
that the department had
just picked up a ship-
ment on N95 masks sur-
gical gowns and face
shields. He added that
he thought if everybody
is ordering the appropri-
ate amount, and not be
over-zealous on the
amount their asking for,
there should be enough
to get us through this.

When asked about
how the department is
dealing with overtime,
the chief said that he
had taken a proactive
stance back on March
14. “I put two extra indi-
viduals at each sub-sta-
tion. What that allowed
me to do is to have a

◆ ◆

Fire Chief Gives Town 
Council COVID-19 Update

MACK LEATHURBY
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

On Tuesday April
14, the Londonder-
ry School Board

met. Chairman, Michael
Saucier, conducted a
remote meeting, which
was open for both the
members and the public.

Saucier told the pub-
lic, “There are three ways,
the public will have
access to this meeting - a
YouTube link you can find
on the agenda, local
access on channel 21 or
directly at the Londonder-
ry school district office.
To be clear if you click on
the YouTube link it’ll bring
up our page then you can
click on our live video to
watch and listen.”

The School board
meeting recording can be
also found on you tube at
the following location.
www.youtube.com/watc
h?v=IQxLa2c_f9Q

Superintendent Scott
Laliberte reported this
week, “The Londonderry
School Board voted to
amend the school cal-
endar in order to contin-
ue remote instruction
for three days over the
April Vacation week. The
intent is to provide a
greater degree of conti-
nuity of instruction for
students, while still
maintaining a break for
students and their fami-
lies. To that end, the
school calendar will be
amended to reflect Mon-

day, April 27 and Friday,
May 1 as the April vaca-
tion time. Remote Learn-
ing will continue throu-
gh Tuesday, April 28
until Thursday, April 30.”  

LaIiberte continued,
“In order to accommo-
date the addition of
these three days of
instruction in April, the
end of the school year
will be shortened by
three school days. The
new calendar will reflect
the final day for stu-
dents as Wednesday,
June 10, and the final
workday for staff as
Thursday, June 11. We
will provide an updated
school calendar, as well
as details on the end of

School District Shortens Vacation,
Extends Stay at Home Learning 

continued on page 7

MACK LEATHURBY
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

The Londonderry
Zoning Board of
Adjustments re-

cently denied a variance
request from the owners
of Pipe Dream Brewing
Company, located at 49
Harvey Road to allow
the business to be cate-
gorized as a restaurant.
Pipe Dream is located in
an Industrial II district

where a restaurant cate-
gorization is currently
prohibited.

The Londonderry
brewery’s request was
made so the business
could expand its hours
of operation to include a
morning breakfast serv-
ice. The establishment
already has a coffee
house that opens at
noon that serves cof-
fees, espresso, lattes,

bagels amongst other
things. Pipe Dream has
been operating the busi-
ness for approximately
four years and had pre-
viously gone through
approvals so they could
operate with reduced
food service support.

The operation’s Man-
ager, Kerry Bacheller,
represented the brewery
at the Zoning Board

Zoning Board Denies Brewery’s
Breakfast Variance Request

three man engine compa-
ny, along with a two man
ambulance.” O’Brien add-
ed, “When we have a
response, the ambulance
would arrive on scene,
the medic would go in
and access the situation
in full PTE, and the sum-
mons the rest of the
crew as needed.”

O’Brien went on to



◆
PA G E 2 LO N D O N D E R RY TI M E S ◆ APRIL 23, 2020 

MACK LEATHURBY
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

The Londonderry
Conservation Com-
mission (Cons Com)

kicked off their Tuesday,
April 14, meeting via
remote access. The log-
istics for these meetings
are aligned to Gov. Sun-
unu’s declared state of
emergency in NH. Com-
mission members and
the public were able to
access this meeting
either via video or tele-
conferencing.

The Commission’s
meeting began with a
project overview regard-
ing a wetland permit
application presented
by Marissa Dibiaso, a
civil engineer with
Hoyle, Tanner and Asso-
ciates Inc., regarding
properties located on
Stonehenge Road. Dibia-
so provided an aerial
photograph for the pub-
lic and the members to
see, as well as project
plans that detail the
specifics of their plan.

Dibiaso addressed the
meeting, “We are here
tonight on behalf of Elm
Grove properties and we
have a project where we
are doing a new water
main for Elm Grove and it
will provide service for
eight apartment build-
ings located nearby
Stonehenge Road.”

Dibiaso noted that

each of the Elm Grove
buildings has six resi-
dential apartments. The
water for the apart-
ments is currently pro-
vided by private wells in
the area. The wells, how-
ever, are aged and failing
at this time and the
owner is dealing with
brown water issues and
there are concerns
about contaminants in-
cluding radioactive min-
erals and bacteria.

The project intends
to connect water from
the new MacGregor Cut
development that is
under construction ac-
ross the street. One of
the buildings would be
connected directly to
the Penichuck booster
station. and the water
supply for all the build-
ings would be owned
and operated by Peni-
chuck Water Works.

One of the reasons
for Dibiaso’s presenta-
tion to the Commission
is that there will be
impact on wetlands
located near where the
water mains are to be
deployed. NH DES (De-
partment of Environ-
mental Services) is in-
volved with a study and
permitting process for
this project. The initial
documentation from NH
DES was provided for
the commission to con-
sider. The wetlands that

will be impacted are pri-
marily run off swales
located near the build-
ings themselves.

Members of the
borad reviewed the plans
and there was a commis-
sion consensus of no
objection for this water
line and wetlands plan to
continue. The commis-
sion’s acceptance of the
project will enable it to
move through additional
town processes for
review and permitting.
The Con Com team led
by Chairperson Marge
Badois will also provide
comments for this proj-
ect directly to NH DES.

The Cons Com team
noted to the public that

their meetings, as well
as other Londonderry
government, commis-
sion and board meetings
that are open to the pub-
lic will continue with
remote access support
until further notice.

Specifically, this means
that the Governor has
waived the requirements
that a quorum of a town
or city body be physical-
ly present at public
meetings. However, each
part of a public body
meeting shall be audible
or otherwise discernible
to the public at the loca-
tion specified in the
meeting notice.

In accordance to the
Governors directive, the

Londonderry Conserva-
tion Commission will
continue meetings as fol-
lows. The public will
have access to partici-
pate in the meeting by
telephone. Access for
meetings will be publi-
cally posted on the
Town’s internet site.
These posts will serve
as the public notice nec-
essary for accessing the
public meetings.

Conservation Commission Okay’s Stonehenge Water Project
The public may also

provide public testimony
via email, please email
your testimony to aki-
zak@londonderrynh.org.
Public testimony will be
read into the public re-
cord at meetings. Please
see meeting agendas and
other meeting notices
for all updates and logis-
tical information to join
public meetings in the
town of Londonderry.

Call Alina Tobin
603-475-5578 • alinatobin@snh-home.com

1465 Hooksett Road, Unit #75, Hooksett

MLS# 4799024
$299,900

Location! Location! Location! How about a gorgeous, freshly painted end-unit townhouse the
most desirable part of Granite Hill? Sitting at the top of the complex, this bright & sunny home
is perfect for those looking to entertain or those looking to get away from it all. Features
include: spacious kitchen with granite countertops & plenty of cabinet space, easy access
laundry room, open concept dining room/living room with fireplace & gleaming oak flooring,
2 private decks, 2 large bedrooms with their own full bathrooms, & a private 3rd
bedroom/office with beautiful palladian window and skylights. Did I mention the 2 car garage?
Living at Granite Hill will give you the feel of living in the country while being within a short
distance to shopping, the movies, schools, and the highway. The complex offers 2 outdoor
pools, tennis courts, basketball courts, trails, playgrounds, and a low condo fee. Come see
carefree living at its best! Ready for a quick closing!

Visit our website for more information
applewoodkitchen.net

603-437-3739 
Open Tuesday - Friday 10-5 p.m.

Samuel Hynes
Medical Center in Derry. He was

born in Cow Head, Newfoundland,
Canada on May 13, 1962, a son of Frank
and Eileen (Keough) Hynes. Samuel
emigrated to NH in 1981 and was a res-
ident of Londonderry since 1985. 

Samuel was self employed in the lawncare
and lawn maintenance field. He was a lifetime
member of the Halcyon Club. He enjoyed feeding
and watching his back yard birds, spending time
with his cherished pit-bull Titan, watching his
beloved New England Patriots and Montreal
Canadians and especially his trips back to his
hometown to visit with family and friends. 

He is survived by his wife of 38 years, Lisa
(Matarozzo) Hynes of Londonderry; two daugh-
ters and two grandsons, Michele Oliver and her
son Javan and Laura Hynes and her son Jordan
Cooper, all of Londonderry. He is also survived
by his mother, Eileen Hynes, and his four sib-
lings, Pearl Fotheringham and her husband Jim,
Harrison Hynes and his partner Madonna, Bren-
da Hynes and her husband Clan, and Dale Hynes
and his partner Ursula, all of Cow Head. As well
as many nieces, nephews, aunts, uncles and
cousins. He was predeceased by his daughter,
Tanya Carmella Hynes in 1982 and his father,
Frank Hynes in 2015.

Following cremation, memorial services will be
held in NH and Newfoundland at a later date and
he will be laid to rest in Cow Head at that time.
Memorial contributions may be made to the Envi-
ronmental Defense Fund, EDF.org or to your local
Special Olympics program. The Peabody Funeral
Homes and Crematorium of Derry and Londonder-
ry are assisting the family with arrangements. To
send a condolence or for more information, please
visit, www.peabodyfuneralhome.com.

OBITUARY

Mitchell R. Robillard
Mitchell R. Robillard, 58, of Lon-

donderry, NH, passed away Wednes-
day, April 15, 2020, in Parkland Med-
ical Center, Derry, NH. He was born in
Springfield, MA on Feb. 7, 1962, a son
of Ann (Presz) Robillard of Ludlow,
MA and the late Maurice Robillard.

He is survived by his loving wife, Lisa (Davis)
Robillard of Londonderry; two sons, Andrew S. Robil-
lard of Luxembourg City, Luxembourg and Nathaniel
J. Robillard of Londonderry; sister, Sheryl Schiavo of
Townsend, MA; brothers-in-law Phillip Schiavo of
Townsend, MA, Keith Davis of Lucasville, OH, and
Bruce Davis of Toledo, OH; niece Janna Schiavo and
nephew Christopher Schiavo, both of Townsend,
MA; and several aunts, uncles and cousins.

Mitch had a long successful career as an electri-
cal and computer engineer serving in the U.S. Gov-
ernment Defense industry, and most recently
worked for Draper in Cambridge, MA. He loved
retreating on weekends to his lake cottage, spending
afternoons working in the yard, boating, fishing, and
relaxing with dear friends. He was an avid traveler
and enjoyed going to new places around the world,
especially with his family.

Services will be held privately. The Peabody
Funeral Homes & Crematorium is assisting the fam-
ily with arrangements. Memorial contributions
may be made to the American Heart Association,
PO Box 417005 Boston, MA 02241-7005. To send a
condolence or for more information, please visit,
www.peabodyfuneralhome.com.

OBITUARY
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434-9021
Delivering To Londonderry & Parts of Derry*

*minimum order required  

207 Rockingham Rd., Londonderry 
Order Online at www.giovannis.biz

Open Daily: 10 - 10 p.m. Sundays: 11 - 9 p.m.

– Ask About –
Daily Specials

Large Cheese Pizza
$699*

Take Out Only, Monday & Tuesday
*additional toppings extra

plus tax
only

$3 OFF a Purchase of $20 or more
$5 OFF a Purchase of $30 or more
$7 OFF a Purchase of $40 or more

with this coupon. cannot be combined with any other offers. customer
must mention coupon when ordering for delivery. expires 5/30/20

The variance request
was just to allow open
morning hours for serv-
ing breakfast and a vari-
ety of coffee offerings
that are already on the
menu. Co-owner Bach-
eller told the ZBA that
when the brewery open-
ed, they put a lot of
money into the space.
They did an extensive
update supporting ADA
(disability)-compliant
restrooms, a sprinkler
system and certain other
infrastructure type im-
provements. Bacheller
said that the owners are
not intending to move to
a new location, “We are
very happy with our cur-
rent location and have
invested a substantial

amount of money in it.’
The problem howev-

er was that certain
neighbors did not wel-
come Pipe Dream adding
breakfast hours. Letters
had been sent to the ZBA
that voiced  opposition
from neighbors to Pipe
Dream’s plans. Abutters
expressed concerns for
the neighborhood, in-
cluding additional traffic
problems, not enough
parking space, and more.

Nearby residents Rich-
ard and Carolyn Innie
were not happy with
Pipe Dream Brewing say-
ing there was already
lots of noise and difficult
parking issues when the
brewery is crowded.

Other abutters ex-

pressed similar issues for
granting the variance.
Some neighbors were con-
cerned that Pipe Dream
operations were already
lessening the property
value of area homes.

Bacheller told the
ZBA that expanding the
morning hours for  break-
fast and coffee would not
change current opera-
tional closing times.
“We’ve done what we
could with offsite park-
ing, and we are doing
everything we can to ask
customers to park where
they are supposed to.”

In the end the vari-
ance was not granted as
the ZBA cited concerns
about traffic issues and
public safety.

meeting on, Wednesday,
April 15. The meeting
was held via remote
video conferencing that
was also available to the
public via cable and inter-
net TV access. Bacheller,
her husband John,
daughter Tori and Jon
Young are joint owners of
this local brewpub.

Bacheller told the
Zoning Board that the
owners want to further

grow their business. “This
variance could help us
grow, and could draw more
customers to the area. And
that would benefit neigh-
boring businesses.”

Bacheller told the ZBA
that other businesses
nearby include Stonyfield
and the Manchester-
Boston Regional Airport,
as well as other small busi-
nesses located around the
neighborhood.

Pipe Dream is an
especially unique estab-
lishment in Londonder-
ry with its surfer-style

atmosphere that trans-
ports their customers
into another era. The
atmosphere rocks with
live reggae music vibes,
and other distinctive
activities and events. The
establishment has set up
video and board games.
In warmer times, outdoor
events highlighting corn
hole tournaments and
barbecues are part of the
ambience. The brewery
caters to families, those
who like rock oriented
music along with craft
beer aficionados.

Bacheller said the
owners were not plan-
ning to use the variance
request to turn Pipe
Dream into a typical
restaurant operation.

ZBA
Continued from page 1

603-432-8649

EXTERIOR IMAGES

––––– Since 1992 –––––

HOUSE PAINTING
• Powerwashing
• Carpentry
• Free Estimates

Veteran Owned

out the form.
He also assured the

council that that the
town is sufficiently cov-
ered in case simultane-
ous emergency calls
come in.

I regard to large gath-
erings at “Pop-Up Par-
ties,” where people are
gathering in empty park-
ing lots with their vehi-
cles, he said as long as
people are staying six-
feet apart, he has no
problem with it.

say, “He also told the
board that this protocol
is changing on almost a
daily basis.

I’m proud to say that,
right now, we have had
no individuals quaran-
tined from the fire
department. Job related.
We’ve had a couple that
have been exposed on
the outside that have
had to self-quarantine,
but as of right now we
are trying our hardest to
put all the policies in
place and get the best
PTE and the best infor-
mation we possibly can
in order to get these
guys through this and
not be exposed.”

He also told the coun-
cil that FEMA would be
reimbursing the depart-

ment for all COVID-19
calls, while adding, “Well
I can honestly say that
every call that we are
going on now is a COVID-
19 call, because we do
not know.” 

In reference to the
community, O’Brien said,
although things have fluc-
tuated over the last three
weeks, our numbers this
week have gone down.

He also reminded resi-
dents to avoid large gath-
erings, practice social dis-
tancing. “If you look at the
state of New Hampshire’s
number compared the
other New England
states, we are doing very
well for a reason,” he said.

When asked how
many residents have con-
tacted the department to
tell them their household
has been infected, he
responded only two have

contacted him.
O’Brien said that the

list he is being provided
with from the state on
those who are infected
is very slow. They don’t
get the list until about
nine days after someone
is diagnosed. 

He reminded those
residents who are under
quarantine, to please let
the department know
through a phone call or
to go on the fire depart-
ment’s website and fill

◆ ◆

Fire Chief
Continued from page 1

Helen Agnes (Daly) Simpson Hart
Helen Agnes (Daly) Simpson Hart,

97, passed away peacefully at Mt
Carmel Nursing Home in Manchester,
NH on April 18, 2020. Helen was born
in Newton, MA in 1922. Raised in
Roslindale, MA, she graduated with

honors from Roslindale High School in 1940.
Her best friend from high school had a cousin

returning from overseas duty in 1944 and invited
Helen to a ‘Welcome Home’ party. It was there
that she met her future husband.

Widowed at an early age, she ran for the posi-
tion of Town Clerk in Plaistow, NH, and won, a
position she held successfully, for thirty years.

She was an avid Boston Red Sox fan.
Although she had to wait eighty two years, her
beloved Red Sox finally won the World Series in
her lifetime in 2004. She was a communicant of
St Jude Parish in Londonderry, NH.

She was predeceased by her first husband,
John A Simpson, her second husband, David C
Hart, her daughter Elaine M (Simpson) Codding,
her son-in-law David W Codding and son John W
Simpson.

She is survived by her three sons, Thomas E R
Simpson and wife Joanne of Hampstead, NH, Robert E
Simpson and wife Carol, of Londonderry, NH and
Stephen A Simpson, of St Augustine, FL, eight grand-
children and six great grandchildren

Due to the Covid-19 pandemic, a memorial
funeral Mass will be held at a later date at St
Jude Parish in Londonderry, NH. Burial will be
private. Arrangements are under the direction of
the Peabody Funeral Home, 290 Mammoth Rd.,
Londonderry. Donations may be made to the
ALS Association, 1275 K Street NW, Suite 250,
Washington, DC 20005.

OBITUARY
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Letters
Thank You New Hamp-

shire Educators

To the editor,
Thank you for your

continued great work on
behalf of our New Hamp-
shire students. Our state
has won universal praise
for our shift to remote
instruction, and I could
not be prouder of the
way in which New Hamp-
shire educators, par-
ents, and students
adapted to a new way of
learning. 

As you know, Gov.
Sununu just announced
that we will be continu-
ing with remote instruc-
tion through the end of
the academic year.
When we began the shift
to remote instruction in

tion, I know you are up
to the challenge. This
public health crisis will
pass, and we will get
through it together,
knowing that New Hamp-
shire educators stepped
up for New Hampshire
students. 

Thank you again for
your dedication, past
and future. Remember,
remote instruction plus
remote support equals
remote learning for our
New Hampshire stu-
dents. 

Keep up the great
work. Our kids are
counting on you.
#nhlearnsremotely 

Sincerely, 
Frank Edelblut 
Commissioner of 
Education 

Londonderry Times welcomes letters of up to 500 words on topics of local interest, and prints as
many letters as possible. Please e-mail your letters to the Londonderry Times at londonderry-

times@nutpub.net. All letters must include the writer’s name, address and phone number for verifi-
cation if needed; name and town of residence will be printed. Londonderry Times reserves the right

to reject or edit letters for content and length, and anonymous letters will not be printed.

Nutfield Publishing, LLC

118 Hardy Rd., Londonderry, NH 03053
tel: 603-537-2760 • fax: 603-537-2765

send e-mails to: londonderrytimes@nutpub.net
www.nutpub.net

Owner/Publisher – Debra Paul Art Director – Chris Paul

The Londonderry Times is published through Nutfield Publishing, LLC a privately owned company
dedicated to keeping residents informed about local issues and news in the town of Londonderry. All
articles submitted for placement in the Londonderry Times are welcome and subject to review/edit-
ing and/or acceptance by the publisher. Decisions of the publisher are final. Views contained with-
in submitted and published articles do not necessarily represent the views of the publisher or London-
derry Times. No articles, photographs, or other materials in the Londonderry Times may be re-pub-
lished, re-written or otherwise used without the express permission of the publisher.

Serving Derry

The Londonderry Times is a weekly publication. It is mailed to every home in Londonderry 
free of charge and is available at a number of drop-off locations throughout the town.

Serving Chester, Hampstead 
and Sandown

March, we knew this
would be a difficult task.
It turns out this is a
marathon, not a sprint.
Now that we know we
will not be moving back
into school buildings
this year, it is vital that
we run through the fin-
ish line. 

Knowing they won’t
be back in the school
building, it will be tempt-
ing for some students to
think that their summer
vacation has started. It’s
important that we keep
them engaged in their
learning. School is still in
session. 

Because of the
tremendous work you’ve
already done in
response to this
unprecedented disrup-

Editorial

The Londonderry
Boy Scout Troop
109 needs resi-

dents help with collect-
ing goods for the com-
munity’s frontline
heroes.

They are requesting
materials for Care Pack-
ages being made up for
local First Responders.

The following items
are needed:
• Hand written notes &

messages.
• Hand lotion (non-

scented)
• Snacks (chips, cook-

ies, crackers, granola
bars, etc.)

• Gum, Mints, Snack-
sized Candy, Protein

Bars
• $5 Dunkin Donuts gift

cards
• Hair ties, headbands,

bobby pins
• Travel-size Dry sham-

poo, Chap stick
• Individual hand sani-

tizer
• Cans of soda water,

soda, bottled water,
etc.

• Personal Protective
Equipment (PPE):

• Disposable facemasks
• N95 masks, sometimes

called respirators
• Eye protection, includ-

ing face shields and
safety goggles

• Disposable gowns
• Disposable gloves,

especially non-latex
• Disposable surgical

caps
• Disposable foot cov-

ers
• Wipes, bleach or

antimicrobial
• Hand sanitizer
• Hand Sewn Masks

Items can be
dropped off at 83 Winter-
wood Drive, Londonder-
ry. There will be a con-
tainer for them on the
porch.

The Boy Scout Troop
will be collecting until
the end of June.

Contact out-
doorme@yahoo.com
with questions.

Londonderry Boy Scout Troop 109
Collects Goods for First Responders

April 22 is Earth Day, the annual
event when we’re reminded to think
about where we live. Not our town
or even our country, but the envi-
ronment of the entire planet Earth. 

Outdoor celebrations are cur-
rently on hold, which is a message
we should all be taking to heart by
now. Earth Day is celebrating its
50th Anniversary after its start in
1970.  The main message of the cel-
ebration is that caring for the only
home we have is not something we
can do just one day of the year. 

Hopefully, we have all incorpo-
rated earth-saving measures into
our daily lives. Preserving our envi-
ronment has taken on more empha-
sis lately as global climate change
continues to make headlines. Like
most things, change really does
begin at home. 

Much of that change involves
simple things. All of us can do a few
such as; When you shop bring along
cloth or paper bags rather than
using plastic bags to cart home your
groceries, (if you do use plastic
repurpose them) (Unfortunately we
are not able to practice this one dur-
ing the Covid-19 pandemic), When
your meals are done, recycle and
compost to minimize the trash
going into landfills, Instead of buy-
ing water in plastic bottles, use your
tap water, filtered if you choose, and
take it with you in a non-plastic con-
tainer. You’ll keep the chemicals in

the plastic from building up in our
landfills and in your bodies and
you’ll also save money. 

Plant a garden, and consider
raising it organically. Not only will
you have fresh food,  you’re more
likely to eat in a more healthy way.
If a garden is not possible because
of time or living arrangements,
shop at farmers’ markets. Food sold
close to where it’s grown, in season,
usually means fewer chemicals are
used in processing, and less fuel is
used to get it to you. 

Our towns had town-wide
cleanup days scheduled, but since
we are all staying home we can at
least make an effort to do the road-
side cleanups in front of our own
home. Spend a little time picking up
litter and keeping our roadsides
tidy. Our towns will be prettier
places if we make this small effort. 

We can all do our part, whether
it’s by using energy saving light
bulbs, reducing air conditioner use
in summer, getting all your errands
done in one trip to save gas, and
driving the speed limit for fuel effi-
ciency. Making these small changes
will do far more than attending a
rally on Earth Day. 

Earth Day celebrations are
reminders and many of the things I
mentioned should already be a part
of our daily lives. We cannot depend
on the government or others to do it
for us. “Lead by example”.

Earth Day Every Day

Correction: In last week’s page one story “Planning Board Meeting
Delayed Due to Hacking Concerns” the new date for the scheduled for
Wednesday, April 8, was incorrectly stated as April 22. That date for that
meeting is actually Wednesday, May 6. 
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On Monday April
20, 2020 at about
7:15 am, officers

from the Londonderry
PD responded to Rte 102
near Action Blvd (Exit 4
area of I-93) for a report-
ed multi-vehicle traffic
crash with injury and
possible entrapment.
After officers arrived, on
scene, they shut down
Rte 102 to allow fire-
fighters and paramedics
from the Londonderry
and Derry Fire Depart-
ments to perform their
emergency operations
and render medical care
to the involved drivers.

After interviewing
witnesses and reviewing

available surveillance
footage from area busi-
nesses, officers identi-
fied the driver of a grey
2016 Ford Focus as the
apparent cause of this
crash. Daniel Montminy,
age 20 of Nashua, NH,
was allegedly driving
west on Rte 102 coming
from the Derry area
when he appeared to
accelerate into oncom-
ing traffic travelling east
bound in the area of the
Nashua Road Shell
located at 12 Nashua
Road (aka Rte 102). The
Ford Focus struck three
other vehicles before
coming to a stop and
miraculously, none of

the other involved driv-
ers reported any
injuries.

The sole passenger
in his vehicle, Hannah
Denoncourt age 20 of
Merrimick, NH, suffered
serious injuries and was
transported to a local
hospital. She is also the
registered owner of the
grey 2016 Ford Focus.
Montminy was med-
flighted to a Boston area
hospital with life threat-
ening injuries.

This crash is still
under investigation and
no charges have yet
been filed. If you have
any further

Londonderry Investigate Four
Car Crash on Route 102
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2FREE Junk Car
Removal!

We will pay up to $50000

for some cars and trucks.
Mon. – Sat. • 8 a.m. – 5 p.m. •  55 Hal l  Road Londonderry, NH

After three weeks of being shut down due to the COVID-19 the Sonshine Soup Kitchen is up and running
again serving dinners. On Tuesday April 21, a group of volu..nteers and board members prepared dinner for
the drive through. The Kitchen is open Tues. and Thrus. 4:30 - 5:30 p.m. . Photo by Chris Paul

Sonshine Kitchen is Ready for Pick-Ups
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• Paving • Grading
• Gravel • Fill

72 Old Derry Rd., Hudson, NH 03051

603-882-0527 • www.tatebros.com

Hours: 
Mon. - Fri.:  8 a.m. - 5 p.m.

OVER 40 YEARS OF EXPERIENCE,
FULLY INSURED  •  SHORT TERM 

FINANCING AVAILABLE 

Charles “David Hanna
Charles “Chuck” David Hanna, 89,

of Londonderry, NH, passed away
Friday, April 17, 2020, in the Resi-
dence at Salem Woods in Salem, NH.
He was born in Brunswick, MO on
Oct. 9, 1930, a son of the late Roy and
Martha (Hartman) Hanna. Chuck as

he was known, had a distinguished military career
spanning for over 21 years, including 18 months
in the US Army and later retiring from the US Air
Force in 1969 after 18.5 years of service. He also
worked as a computer programmer analyst from
1969 until he retired from Raytheon in 1992.
Chuck was a longtime active member of the Lion’s
Club in Londonderry and served as its President
in the early years of the club. Because of his many
years of service, Chuck was awarded a lifetime
membership in the Lions. He was also active with
the Boy Scouts and served as a Scoutmaster for
Troop 426. Chuck was always active and would
volunteer to lend a hand to anyone who needed
help. He will be remembered by many for his won-
derful sense of humor and interesting stories
about his travels and experiences. He loved ani-
mals, especially dogs, which the family had many
of over the years.

He is survived by his daughter, Karen Flana-
gan of Londonderry, his son and daughter in law,
Sean Hanna and Teresa Pionessa of Frisco, TX
and their three children Natalie, Angelena and
Matthew, his step-son, Paul Boutin of Newfane,
VT, one brother, Perry “Pete” Hanna of Benton
Harbor, MI and one sister, Nelda Pearson of
Prescott, AZ, as well as many nieces and
nephews. He was predeceased by his first wife,
Mary Hanna in 1987 and his second wife Joanne
Hanna in 2007. Chuck was also predeceased by
his sisters Margaret Anne Hanaway, Helen Gillies
and Betty Jo Scherhoff, as well as his son in law
Michael Flanagan.

There are no calling hours. Private graveside
services will be held at the Glenwood Cemetery in
Londonderry. Memorial contributions may be
made to the Londonderry Lions Club. The
Peabody Funeral Homes and Crematorium, 15
Birch St., Derry are handling the arrangements. To
send a condolence or for more information,
please visit, www.peabodyfuneralhome.com.
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IDF, and are often caused
by hereditary or genetic
defects. 

Since the immune sys-
tem protects against
infection, people living
with PI commonly have
an increased risk of infec-
tion, and therefore live
their lives enduring recur-
rent health problems,
often developing serious
and debilitating illnesses. 

Many people with PI
require frequent treat-
ment from their physi-
cians, including subcuta-
neous and intravenous
infusions. However, due
to the severity of COVID-
19, many offices are
severely limiting their
appointment books,
going so far as to cancel
or reschedule some rou-
tine visits. 

Visiting a medical
clinic can be a risk in
general for those with PI,
but during this pandem-
ic, the undertaking can
be especially threaten-
ing to the health of these
individuals. 

Because people with
PI are so vulnerable and
may now be subject to
limitations in their health-
care, there are actions
that healthy people
should take to help pro-
tect these individuals,
and that they themselves
can take if they need to
venture out of the safety
of their homes. 

The number one and
most effective measure
that will protect the
immune-suppressed and
healthy alike from the
spread of COVID-19 is to
stay at home, says the
Centers for Disease Con-

trol (CDC). Even at home,
individuals should also
wash their hands often,
for at least twenty sec-
onds at a time, with hot
water and plenty of soap. 

Should it become
absolutely necessary to
leave the safety of the
home, people should be
diligent in keeping
space between them-
selves and others, at
least 6 feet or two arm
lengths. 

The CDC encourages
the practice proper
coughing and sneezing
etiquette by doing so
into a tissue and then
immediately discarding
it. If a tissue is unavail-
able, cough or sneeze
into the upper sleeve,
facing away from any
bystanders. 

Frequently touched
surfaces should be
cleaned and disinfected
thoroughly and frequent-
ly, as the virus can also
be spread through con-
tact with contaminated
surfaces. Should the
need arise to go to the
grocery store, try to
remember to bring a
hand sanitizing spray or
pack of wipes to clean
down frequently
touched surfaces, such
as grocery carts or bas-
ket handles. 

Items brought into
the home from the out-
side such as groceries
should be wiped down
or cleaned as thorough-
ly as possible before
being put away, and
hands should be
washed after handling
items. 

The CDC has recent-

Taking Care Of Those Most Vulnerable In Uncertain Times
MELISSA BETH RUIZ
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

COVID-19 has been
running rampant
in the United

States over the past cou-
ple of weeks. According
to data available at the
beginning of the week of
April 5, 2020, there are
currently over 330,000
recorded cases in the
United States, and 715
individuals have tested
positive in the state of
New Hampshire.

While the majority of
these cases seem to be
presented in the older
population, all demo-
graphics need to be
careful and take precau-
tions against catching
COVID-19. 

But there are is one
group of the population
that needs the rest to
take extra care in not
getting sick - the
immuno-compromised.

April is National Pri-
mary Immunodeficiency
Awareness Month, a
time dedicated to
spreading awareness of
Primary Immunodefi-
ciency diseases (PI).
During the time of the
worldwide COVID-19
pandemic, it is more
important now than ever
to keep the immune-sup-
pressed in mind. 

According to the Im-
mune Deficiency Foun-
dation (IDF), PI “are a
group of more than 400
rare, chronic disorders
in which part of the
body’s immune system
is missing or functions
improperly.” 

These diseases are
not contagious, says the

ly recommended that
anyone leaving the
house should wear a
cloth face-covering.
These coverings should
fit snugly but comfort-
ably against the side of
the face, be secured with
ties or ear loops, include
multiple layers of fabric,
allow for breathing with-
out restriction, and be
able to be laundered and
machine dried without
damage or change to the
shape. For more informa-
tion on face coverings
and how to make a CDC-
approved mask from
home, visit cdc.org and
search, “Face Covers.”

Avoid touching the
face, especially if the
need arises to leave the
house. Try to relieve any
itching of the face with a
sleeve, and work to iden-
tify triggers that illicit a
face-touch response
such as stress or irrita-
tion and work to correct
these behaviors. Be sure
to wash or sanitize
hands in between han-
dling anything that may
be contaminated to
avoid the potential of
spread should acciden-
tal hand-face contact be
made. 

Anyone exhibiting
any symptoms of COVID-
19, which include fever,
cough, and shortness of
breath, should avoid
leaving their home at all
costs to avoid spreading
sickness to those at risk.
Anyone experiencing
symptoms should con-
tact their physician, or
call the NH COVID-19
concern hotline by dial-
ing 2-1-1. 

Many, if not all of the

protective measures
mentioned above may
be common sense to
most. But during these
uncertain and turbulent
times, it is more impor-
tant now than ever to

protect those who need
it most. 

For more information
on PI and COVID-19, visit
primaryimmune.org/cor
onavirus, or call the IDF
at (800) 296-4433. 

We are a debt relief agency. We help people file for bankruptcy relief under the U.S. bankruptcy code

BANKRUPTCY
GET BILL COLLECTORS OFF YOUR BACK

AUTOMATIC STAY STOPS DEBT COLLECTION
START OVER WITH A CLEAN SLATE

4 Birch St. 
Derry, NH

(603) 437-2643

89 Main St. 
North Andover, MA

(978) 691-5453

Law Offices of
Andrew D. Myers

www.attorney-myers.com
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1 ROCKINGHAM ROAD
RT. 28, LONDONDERRY, NH 03053

TEL: 603-432-5245 • FAX: 603-432-0191
WWW.BROTHERSAUTOBODYNH.COM

Lifetime warranty on all repairs
We meet by accident - 

crash in for quality repairs
Family owned & operated for 36 years

It’s YOUR car, 
YOUR choice of repair shops.

SPECIALIZING IN COLLISION REPAIR

*Appliances not included. Remodeling services available. Offer expires June 30, 2020

Great Rates, Great Coverage
and Local Service! 
t

WHITTEMORE 
INSURANCE

Home • Auto • Business
Part of the Londonderry community since 1929.

–––– 432-2577––––
24 Hour Quotes at www.whittemoreins.com

Hicks Insurance, Inc., dba Whittemore Insurance

Raymond E. Brooks
After a long illness Raymond E. Brooks, 64, of

Londonderry, NH was called home to heaven on
April 16, 2020. He died peacefully surrounded by his
loving family. He was a spiritual, kind and loving
man who would help anyone in need. His strong
faith was an inspiration to all that knew him. He was
born and raised in Newburyport, MA. He loved pugs
and had many life-long friends. He had a love for
classical music, and played the clarinet throughout
his educational career. He was a graduate of The
Governor Academy (formerly Governor Dummer
Academy) and attended college in Wooster, OH. He
worked many years at Anna Jacques Hospital in
Newburyport, MA and Farnum Center in Manches-
ter, NH. Raymond was a friend of Bill W and helped
many people in recovery. He was a respected and
active member of the church community. He was on
the AIDS committee of New Hampshire, along with
paving the way for the LGBTQ community of today.
Ray left a remarkably legacy on the world and every-
one that was blessed to have known him.

He is survived by his partner of 31 years,
Stephen Stanley, and dog KiKi; his sister, Cynthia
Brooks Barbagallo; his loving niece, Jamie Brooks
Barbagallo and her fiance Paul Vennochi, Jr.; his
stepmother, Joan Brooks; his stepbrother, Garrett
Poulin; his stepbrother, Aaron Poulin and his wife
Pam and their children. Raymond was prede-
ceased by his nephew, Benjamin Brooks Barbagal-
lo; his mother, Eleanore Brooks and father, Ray-
mond F. Brooks, Jr. 

Following cremation, a celebration of life will be
held at a later date. Memorial contributions in Ray-
mond’s memory may be made to the Matthew Shep-
ard Foundation, 800 18th St., Suite 301, Denver, CO
80202, or www.matthewshepard.org. The Peabody
Funeral Homes and Crematorium of Derry and Lon-
donderry are assisting the family with arrange-
ments. To send a condolence, please visit,
www.peabodyfuneralhome.com.
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the year, when we have
received an update on the
status of health require-
ments from Public Health
officials, and adjusted our
plans accordingly. We will
continue to follow their

guidelines in order to pro-
tect the health of all mem-
bers of our community.”

During this open
school board meeting, Lal-
iberte said that the admin-
istration and principals
agreed that school vaca-
tion should be kept on the
calendar, but that they had
heard from many district

parents who favored
changes for vacation week.

Board member Jenn
Ganem discussed ways

Schools
Continued from page 1

to “meet in the middle”
and the eventually voted
to support a schedule
with 2 days of vacation

for that week. This
passed by a 3 to 2 vote.
Board members voting
for this included Steve
Young and Bob Slater.
Those wanting to keep
vacation week intact
were Mike Saucier and
Amy Finamore.

School vacation week
is very different this year.
For some parents, this is
a problem as some stu-
dents were going to use
this time to either take a
real break or to help stu-
dents catch up where
they may have fallen
short with remote learn-
ing. Parents are seeing
that students are not get-
ting as much interactive
support to help move
their education forward.
Remote learning is useful
for kids that are already
self-disciplined, but for
students who need more
personal attention, not
so much.

During the remote
conference meeting,
some district parents
were emailing and tex-
ting board members
telling the members
they wanted to keep
school vacation intact.

At the meeting board
member Steve Young
said, “We all have to be
very realistic. Kids may
not be going back to
school this year. I’m
hearing from parents to
just push through and
get it done.”

The day after the

school board meeting, NH
Gov. Sununu announced
an Emergency Order man-
dating that Remote In-
struction has been extend-
ed through the end of the
school year.

The Superintendent
pointed out, “While this
is something that we
have anticipated, it is still
a significant develop-
ment relative to the oper-
ation of the School Dis-
trict. The Superinten-
dent told parents to mon-
itor the situation, “Fur-
ther communications will
be coming relative to the
ways in which this will
impact our remote learn-
ing efforts, as well as the
manner in which we will
conclude our school
year. We will do whatever
we can to address both
the learning needs and
the health and well being
of our students given
these historic challenges.

The vacation sched-
ule now will include
three days for continued
remote learning for stu-
dents, and then two
vacation days for teach-
ers to use as much-need-
ed preparation time
especially in light of
remote learning being
extended for the remain-
der of the school year.

Superintendent Lalib-
erte pointed out, “There
is no blueprint for this.
We try to prepare and
take care of our students
first and foremost.”

John Randall Colby
John Randall Colby, 65, of Gil-

ford, passed away peacefully Friday,
April 10, 2020 surrounded by family
in Bristol, NH. Born on April 26,
1954, in Braintree, MA, he was the
son of the late Solon and Eleanor

Colby. John attended Groton, MA school sys-
tems, graduating Class of 1972. For a number of
years, John worked for Wang Laboratories and
Fedex Ground. Most recently, he was employed
at Howard Precision Incorporated, Gilford, NH.

A beloved father, brother, uncle, and friend,
John’s family was paramount in his life. John
cherished time spent with dear friends and fam-
ily, especially his son, Michael, and new daugh-
ter-in-law, Heather. During Michael’s childhood,
John loved to watch him play basketball. An avid
outdoorsman, John enjoyed boating on Lake
Winnipesaukee, kayaking and biking around NH
and hiking Lockes Hill in Gilford. In his spare
time, John admired specialty cars and boats.
John will be best remembered for his kind heart
and love of family.

John is survived by his son, Michael Colby
and wife Heather Colby of Londonderry, NH; five
sisters, Claudia Lancaster and late husband Jeff
of TX, Debbie Mitchell and husband Gerry of NH,
Linda Camp and husband Steve of GA, Kathleen
Goguen and husband John of NY, Marsha Sproul
and husband George of NH, and brother, Robert
Colby and wife Becky of NJ; 21 nieces and
nephews, over 30 great nieces and nephews, and
extended family and friends.

Services will be announced when it is safe for
family and friends to gather together to cele-
brate John’s life. Assisting the family with
arrangements is the Cremation Society of New
Hampshire, Manchester. To view John’s Online
Tribute, send condolences to the family, or for
more information, visit www.csnh.com.

OBITUARY
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Experience The Grand Difference

––––– www.NHGrandRoofs.com –––––

(603) 552-7152
Locally Owned & Operated 

ü Professional
ü Honest
ü Reliable
ü Certified Installers
ü Extended Warranty
ü Environmentally Responsible

We recycle your old shingles
ü Fully Insured
ü Residential & Commercial

$500 OFF
Complete Roof Installation

Mention Nutfield News • Expires November 30, 2020

MACK LEATHURBY
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

Given these chal-
lenging times, it is
good to turn a

light on contributors in
our community who
bring us smiles and con-
nect us to the arts. Cor-
rine Dodge, of Derry,
also supports exhibi-
tions in Londonderry, is
one such artist. Dodge
works in a variety of
paint and graphic medi-
ums. Her primary media
focus is with Pen and
Ink, Watercolor, Grap-
hite, Acrylics, and Col-
ored Pencil. 

Her genre subject
matter is also quite var-
ied -beach rocks, trees,
and water are favorites
for her. Other subjects
for this artist include
landscapes, portraits,
and occasionally, ab-
stract works. 

Dodge has received
numerous awards from
the Greater Derry Arts
Council, Manchester Art
in the Park Fine Arts
Festival, NH Division of
Parks and Recreation,
Londonderry Art on the
Common, and Monad-
nock Area Artists Asso-
ciation.

Dodge has embraced
Derry’s famous Poet
Robert Frost and is par-
ticipating in a special
fine art touring exhibit
that was inspired by the
poetry of Robert Frost.
The exhibition is named
after Frost’s poem -

“The Road Not Taken.”
Dodge is one of three

Derry N.H. artists, along
with Ingeborg V. Seaboy-
er and Judy Krassowski
who are involved with
the “The Road Not
Taken” showcase. This
exhibit has been making
the rounds at libraries,
community venues, and
nature centers through-
out the state of New
Hampshire for the past
three and one-half
years. The presentation
features approximately
28 works that reflect a
variety of personal
interpretations of the
most famous, as well as
some of the “less trav-
eled” works of one of
America’s most inspir-
ing poets who made a
name for himself in
Derry; Robert Frost.

Images in pen and
ink, watercolor, acrylics
and oils are accompa-
nied by the selected
verse which inspired
each individual image.
Originally the exhibit
was created to support
the grand re-opening of
the Public Library in
Derry, in September
2011.

Since that time, the
exhibit has been contin-
uously touring. Addi-
tional scheduling is still
underway to present
“The Road Not Taken”
exhibition - with a goal
of reaching all of the
public libraries in the
state. For more informa-

tion check out this
online link: www.poetic-
frostart.com

A few years back,
Dodge was a feature
artist at the Beaver
Brook Fall Festival of
Art in Hollis, NH, where
she first publically
demonstrated her uni-
que “stonedust color”
technique. Dodge has
discovered how to ex-
tract color from stones
to create her own water-
color paint. The result-
ing watercolor media
are then used to create
paintings of multi-col-
ored stones and rocks.
Children who came to
that festival were invit-
ed to work with Corinne
to create a “stonedust”
painting of their own.
Those creations were
auctioned off at a subse-
quent festival to benefit
the children’s education
program at Beaver
Brook.

The technique for
her “Stonedust” color
painting is quite inter-
esting. Stones are dipp-
ed in water and then
rubbed onto a larger flat
stone which becomes
the artist’s pallet. The
resulting watercolor
paints are then used to
create paintings of
multi-colored stones
and rocks.

Dodge says, “I have
recently experimented
with grinding mica from
granite to add a soft
sparkle to paintings. I

have found that adults
in general are curious
about this creative
process, but children
are absolutely fascinat-
ed.”

Dodge told us,
“Because teaching chil-
dren has been my life’s
work, I have thoroughly
enjoyed sharing this
creative process with
children. Children are
often very unfamiliar
with the creative con-
cept of making a useful
item with the ‘found
gifts of the Earth’ rather
than going to a store to
purchase the item.
Creating watercolor
from a found stone to

paint a picture is an
interesting and exciting
experience for many
children.

Outdoor excursions
to collect just the right
stone for a painting also
provides children with a
new respect for the nat-
ural environment.”

Doge is a retired
teacher, having taught
children with multiple
and severe disabilities
since 1970. She worked
in the Derry School Dis-
trict and in 1992, while
teaching in Derry, she
participated in the 7th
grade art curriculum
along with her students.
It was then that she first

“Stonedust” Artist Corrine Dodge is On a Road Not Taken

discovered her interest
and abilities in drawing. 

She later took art
courses at the N.H. Insti-
tute of Arts and Sci-
ences, E. W. Poore, and
the College for Lifelong
Learning. She worked
for a number of years
under the mentorship of
Pamela Kennedy, a well
established Pen and Ink
artist now residing and
working on the West
Coast.

Corrine Dodge can be
reached corinnedodge@
hotmail.com. Her work
and scheduling for “The
Road Not Taken “can be
seen online at corinne
dodgefineart.com.

Artist Carrine Dodge displays her 'found gift of the Earth - Stonedust Art' 

PLUMBING AND WELL PUMP SERVICES CO. LLC

–– 603-548-7371 –– 

Now Offering PFOA
Test & System

Call Mainline Plumbing

With all the talk of PFOA’s 
Why not get your water tested?
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WWW.TROYSFRESHKITCHEN.COM

FREE DELIVERY
Within 4 Miles

Through Our Website Only

4 Orchard View Dr., Unit 6, Londonderry
Hours: 
MONDAY - FRIDAY
7 a.m. - 7 p.m.
SATURDAY
8 a.m. - 5 p.m., 
SUNDAY
8 a.m. - 3 p.m.

PICK-UP OR DELIVERY*
(*WITHIN 10 MILES)

MON.-SUN. 11 A.M. TO 8 P.M.
Family Style Meals like Lasagna, 

Shepherds Pie, Chicken Pot Pie & More
GO TO WWW.STUMBLEINNNH.COM TO SEE OUR FULL MENU

20 Rockingham Rd., Londonderry“Why Go Anywhere Else?”

LOBSTER ROLLS
ARE BACK!

Call 432-3210

Hunger New England
Wrestling Association
(NEWA) Duals Champi-
onship Tournament
and closed the year
with a 15th-place finish
in the NCAA Division III
Northeast Regional
Championships.

Lyskawa led Trinity
in wins with 30 against
just 11 losses, includ-
ing a 16-4 mark in dual
matches, wrestling
almost exclusively at
157 pounds this winter.
He was also second on
the team with 11 wins
by fall, and placed fifth
in his weight class in
the NCAA Division III
Northeast Regional
Championships to
close the year. Lyskawa
also went 4-0 in the
NEWA Duals Champi-
onship Tournament,
representing the Ban-
tams on the NEWA All-
Tournament team, fin-
ished second in the
Doug Parker Invitation-
al at Springfield, and
third at the RIT Invita-
tional.  He was a mem-
ber of the NEWA All-
Rookie Team and
received NEWA All-Aca-
demic recognition in
2018-19. A graduate of
Phillips Exeter Acade-
my, Lyskawa also plays
lacrosse for the Ban-

tams. He is majoring in
neurobiochemistry at
Trinity and is the son of
Patricia Cady and
Bruce Lyskawa.

Bailey, who missed
his first season of
wrestling due to an
injury, led the Bantams
in winning percentage
this winter with a 19-6
record, and was 12-3 in
dual matches predomi-
nantly at 174 pounds.
He also tied for third on
the team with nine wins
by fall, finished third in
the

Waynesburg Invita-
tional, and went 2-2 in
the NCAA Division III
Northeast Regional
Championships to
close the year.  A gradu-
ate of Tabor Academy
in Massachusetts, Bai-
ley is majoring in phi-
losophy at Trinity.  He
is the son of Beth and
Matthew Bailey.

Patch was second
on the Bantams in wins
with 23 against just 11
losses, including a 9-6
record in duals compe-
tition in 2019-20. He
won eight times by pin
and finished third in
the Waynesburg Invita-
tional.  

A graduate of
Oswego East High
School, Patch is major-

Londonderry Wrester Honored at Trinity College
Hartford, Con-

necticut’s Trinity
College that

wrestling sophomore
Kevin Lyskawa, of Lon-
donderry, and first-year
students Isaiah Bailey
(Westerly, R.I.) and
Nico Patch (Oswego,
Ill.) were named as
both 2019-20 New Eng-
land Wrestling Associa-
tion (NEWA) All-Acade-
mic Honorees and
National Wrestling
Coaches Association
(NWCA) Division III
Scholar All-Americans,
while Lyskawa and
sophomore Finnegan
McGovern (Wilton,
Conn.) graced the 2020
New England Small Col-
lege Athletic Confer-
ence (NESCAC) Winter
All-Academic Team.  In
addition, the Bantam
squad was recognized
as a NEWA Team GPA
Award recipient thanks
to their 3.46 team g.p.a.
among its ten
starters.The Bantams,
led by Head Coach
Sebastian Amato (20th
season), finished the
dual-meet schedule
with a 3-16 record and
posted three top-ten
finishes at tournaments
this winter. The Ban-
tams also placed 13th
in the Headlock for

ing in public policy and
law at Trinity.  McGov-
ern posted a 4-14
record at 133 and 141
pounds and went 1-2

with his lone pin of the
season in the NCAA
Division III

Northeast Regional
Championships to

close the year.  A gradu-
ate of Wilton High
School, he is the son of
Christine and Brian
McGovern.

Division I
Tennis 
Signing

Longtime Londonderry
resident Amelia Brenner
who is senior attending
New Hampton Prep School
has committed to Sacred
Heart University in Fairfield
Connecticut for Division I
Tennis in the fall. While
attending the school Amelia
will be studying Engineer-
ing.

Courtesy photo

To Our Readers and Advertisers: Nutfield Publishing would
like to thank our advertisers for their support of this publication and for giving us the
ability to supply our readers with local news, sports and achievements free of charge
to every home in town each week. Readers, please let our advertisers that you
patronize know that you saw their ad in this paper.
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Karen A. Archer, Independent Licensed Agent of Londonderry

603-553-9040  
kaarcher@KarenArcherInsurance.com

Life / Health / Medicare 

Providing Insurance Solutions

Karen Archer Insurance, LLC

Open Mon. - Sun. 8 a.m. - 5 p.m.
9 Old Nashua Rd., (on Rt. 102) Londonderry, NH • 432-5184

HAROLD ESTEY LUMBER
& LANDSCAPING MATERIALS

• Hemlock
• Naturual Hemlock

(no color added)

• Hemlock Blend
• Pine Blend

• Screened Loam
• Kids Cushion  

Playground Chips
• Black Cedar
• Red Cedar

for Disease Control and
Prevention (CDC) pro-
vides sew and no-sew
tutorials www.cdc.go-
v/coronavirus/2019-nco-
v/prevent-getting-sic-
k/diy-cloth-face-cover-
ings.html on how to
make your own mask at
home.

• Roadside cleanups:
Plan a socially distant
roadside clean-up in your
neighborhood. Make sure
to check with their local
transfer station to see if
they are accepting road-
side clean-up waste. Many
towns have set aside April
25 as the day to do clean-
ups. Some musts:

• Gloves (both latex
and work).

• Grabbers are great
if you have them.

• Wear closed-toe
shoes.

• Keep social distanc-
ing if you are cleaning up
“with” neighbors.

• Be mindful of
things that “don’t look
right” - bottles that are
misshapen/hissing.

• Have adults super-
vise.

• Know what’s flush-
able: Don’t flush any-
thing but the three P’s:
pee, poop and [toilet]
paper. Flushing paper
towels, wipes (even
“flushable” wipes), tis-
sues or feminine
hygiene products can
lead to serious septic
system or wastewater
treatment problems.
Learn more about
what’s flushable;
www.getpumpednh.com
/wp-content/upload-
s/2018/10/whats-flush-
able.pdf and what isn’t,
and check out some
more tips on how to be
septic smart at home;
www.des.nh.gov/organi-
zation/commissioner/pi
p/newsletters/greenwor

GREENWorks: While Socially Distant, Stay Close to the Environment 
NEW HAMPSHIRE
DEPARTMENT OF
ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES————–––––————–◆

Staying at home and
reducing contact
with others is a top

priority for protecting
public health during this
pandemic, but that does-
n’t mean we can’t do our
part to protect our envi-
ronment, especially dur-
ing as we celebrate the
50th anniversary of
Earth Day, April 22. Daily
routines and habits have
been upended during
this time, and some
things - like bringing
your reusable bags to
the grocery store - have
been put on hold. Here
are some things you can
do to stay environmen-
tally friendly throughout
social distancing:

• DIY face masks:
Make face masks out of
old fabric, T-shirts or
bandanas. The Centers

ks/documents/201909-
greenworks.pdf.

• Reduce food waste:
Waste less food by using
what’s already in your
fridge or pantry. Several
websites and smart
phone apps make it easy
to find recipes based on
what ingredients you
have at home.

• Does it spark joy?
Get a head start on
spring cleaning! If possi-
ble, recycle or donate
items, or set items aside
to donate when stores
reopen. www.consum-
er.ftc.gov/articles/0262-
stopping-unsolicited-
mail-phone-calls-and-
email  

• Reduce your appli-
ance reliance: Conserve
water and protect your
septic system by only
washing clothes and
running the dishwasher
when you have full
loads. Be mindful of

large water uses, and
stagger the use of water-
generating appliances,
such as washing mach-
ines, showers and dish-
washers.

• Paper over plastic:
With reusable grocery
bags temporarily not
being accepted at
stores, either request
paper or make sure to
save the plastic bags to
be recycled at stores or
transfer stations where
that service is available.

• Scoop the poop: If
you take walks during
the day, be sure to follow
appropriate social dis-
tancing guidelines and
don’t forget to pick up
your pet’s waste. Pet
waste that gets into
water runoff can lead to
potentially toxic algae
outbreaks that can harm
marine life, humans and
other animals. Here are
some more tips on how

to make sure your furry
friends are environmen-
tally friendly; www.de-
s.nh.gov/organization/c
ommissioner/pip/newsle
tters/greenworks/docu-
ments/202002-green-
works.pdf. 

• Burn wood: Re-
member, it is illegal to
burn trash or treated
wood in New Hampshire,
in open fires as well as in
fireplaces, woodstoves,
chimineas, burn barrels
and the like. View this
NHDES fact sheet;
www.des.nh.gov/organi-
zation/commissioner/pi
p/factsheets/co/docu-
ments/co-20.pdf to learn
more about open burn-
ing. Local or state fire
permits may be re-
quired. Check with your
local fire department or
look to the state’s Online
Permitting System
www.nhdflweb.sovsport-
snet.net/ .

The New Hampshire
Department of
Health and Human

Services (DHHS), Divi-
sion for Children, Youth
and Families (DCYF) has
issued a Request for
Proposals (RFP) to
expand its system of
community-based vol-
untary services for at-
risk children and fami-
lies. 

The RFP seeks to
build upon the success
of DCYF’s existing sys-
tem of community-
based services in order
to promote safe, stable
and nurturing families
and communities. Sup-
ported by Governor

Sununu and the legisla-
ture in the most recent
budget, the new service
array will advance
DCYF’s efforts to sup-
port children and youth
and strengthen families
before abuse or neglect
occurs.

“We want to offer
services that span
across our entire child-
and family-serving sys-
tem to support children,
youth and families in a
preventive, proactive
and holistic way, so that
they can be healthy and
strong without our inter-
vention,” said DCYF
Director Joseph Ribsam.
“We have seen the

stress that the COVID-19
emergency has placed
on families, and we
anticipate an increased
demand for services
once we are past the cri-
sis point. It will be as
important as ever to
make sure our families
have the tools they need
to be successful, and we
look forward to working
with our community
partners to strengthen
our services so that all
New Hampshire families
can thrive.”

In October of 2019,
DCYF sought input from
stakeholders across the
child- and family-serving
system, including serv-

ices providers, youth,
parents and relatives,
foster parents, advoca-
cy groups, mental
health providers and
other nontraditional
stakeholders. Feedback
from 38 respondents in-
formed the RFP, which
includes features such
as authentic family
engagement, flexibility
of services, perform-
ance improvement, and
adequate funding for
service delivery. 

Responses to the
RFP are due by June 4,
2020. In order to follow
guidelines for social dis-
tancing issued by the
Centers for Disease Con-
trol and Prevention,
DHHS has taken meas-
ures to protect the
health and safety of
respondents. A virtual
vendor conference will
be held by video and
phone via Zoom on May
7, 2020 to answer ques-
tions. Respondents

◆ ◆

NH DCYF Solicits Proposals to Expand Services for At-Risk Families
must RSVP by midnight
on May 5. Potential
respondents may regis-
ter for the conference
by visiting www.-
eventbrite.com/e/nh-
dhhsdcyf-vendors-con-
ference-for-community-
based-voluntary-servic-
e s - r f p - re g i s t r a t i o n -
102804713666. To read
the RFP, please visit
w w w . d h h s . n h . g o -
v/business/rfp/rfp-2021-
dcyf-03-commu.htm.
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The Londonderry School District is accepting nominations
for the position of School District Clerk. Summary of duties
for the School District Clerk are:

• Sign and post annual meeting warrant 
• Coordinate filing of candidates for School District elected

positions 
• Attend the School District Deliberative Session and take

minutes of the meeting 
• Attend and work with School District Moderator on Elec-

tion Day 
• Submit Election results and minutes 
• Swear in new elected School District officials 
• Sign various Federal/State Forms when necessary 
• Term of position expires March 2021

Interested applicants must submit a letter of interest and
resume by April 29, 2020 to:

Londonderry School District 
Scott Laliberte, Superintendent of Schools

6A Kitty Hawk Landing, Suite 101
Londonderry, NH

The School Board will review all applicants and select the
best applicant at an upcoming School Board Meeting. 

SCHOOL DISTRICT CLERK POSITION

LONDONDERRY 
SCHOOL DISTRICT

ABANDONED VEHICLE
OFFERED FOR SALE
4/7/20 at 10:00 a.m.
Auto Auction of New England,

Londonderry, NH (Dealers only)

2006 Infiniti G35, TMU 
2004 Cadillac DeVille,

Mileage: 161,644 
2008 Dodge Grand Caravan,

Mileage: 123,331

GIRVAN is the new thriller by
Londonderry author 

R.L. Napolitano author of 
THE TWINS.  

From Amazon in paperback 
and kindle.

GIRVAN begins in the
late 16th century in

Scotland with a curse
and crimes against 

God and man, and ends
in the mid-1970's in 
Girvan N.H., a quiet,

rural community of apple orchards,
eccentric locals and pregnant women

who mysteriously disappear.

ever, churches in our com-
munities have been con-
necting with their groups
and families over the inter-
net and via video or tele-
conferencing.

We spoke with Rabbi
Peter Levy from Etz
Hayim Synagogue in
Derry who told us that
he has seen an uptick of
people seeking religious
compassion and commu-
nity connection during
this challenging period.
The Rabbi said, “Our
synagogue is using the
zoom platform for serv-
ices, meetings, and even
Hebrew school. And we
are finding that service

attendance has actually
been slightly higher
than when we were
doing services in per-
son. But I am not sure if
it is the novelty or the
ease of attending. Time
will tell. People are say-
ing that they are grateful
to have the connection
to fellow congregants.
But many also look for-
ward to gathering to-
gether, at some point,
under one roof again.”

Synagogue services
are occurring at there
regularly scheduled
times. People should
check out the website,
etzhayim.org, to see all

Connecting Multi-Denominational Faith and Compassion
MACK LEATHURBY
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

The coronavirus
has disrupted reg-
ular meetings and

services for faith com-
munities. Due to social
distancing it is not safe
for people to gather in
groups to pray, worship
or share meals.

April was a time for
many religions to cele-
brate important holidays
of the year including East-
er, Passover, Ramadan
and more. However, this
year will be remembered
as a time where people
were not able to attend
services in person. How-

that is happening at this
synagogue. Rabbi Levy
says, “In addition to our
regular religious pro-
gramming and services,
we also have a Hot Top-
ics series that we are
continuing to run.

Rabbi Levy also told
us, “We are all in this
together and maybe this
pandemic will bring more
of us together with com-
passion and also help us
overcome some of the
divisiveness that seems
pervasive across many
groups today.”  The Rabbi
was pleased to tell us that
his Synagogue continues
to be involved with con-

sistent “multi-denomina-
tional” meetings. In fact,
the Etz Hayim Synagogue
shares also an interfaith
campus with the Episco-
pal Church of the Trans-
figuration. 

Rabbi Levy said, “Our
long-standing relation-
ship with the Episcopal
Church of the Transfigu-
ration, next door, is still
strong and thriving. We
are continuing to run our
Talmud study and Bible
study together on Tues-
day mornings. This is a
long-standing study pro-
gram that facilitates learn-
ing about and under-
standing of each other’s
faiths. We have actually
had, just like services, a
few new people taking
advantage of the ease of
joining to participate.”

If you go to this syna-
gogues website you will
find that certain Church
of the Transfiguration
Episcopal Church meet-
ings are also on the syna-
gogue’s calendar: www.e-
tzhayim.org/home

The Rabbi pointed
out, “I think we are all
very busy trying to man-

age our own congre-
gants. Now that we seem
to be settling into some
type of routine, I think it
be time for more inter-
faith communication.”

We spoke with Susan
Noran over the past week
who told us that her Mom,
who lives in Londonderry,
was able to celebrate
Easter services at St
Peters Episcopal Church
via remote video internet
services. Noran said,
“This was really impor-
tant for my mom, and it’s
really powerful to see this
happen in these times.
That my Mom could hear
the Easter music was a
blessing for our family.”

Rabbi Levy wants to
leave everyone with a
message for people to
consider for these times.
He says, “These times
have highlighted con-
cerns that people are
reflecting upon. Too
much energy is being
directed toward divisive-
ness and not enough time
is being dedicated for
communication, coopera-
tion, connection and joint
participation.”

anymore, storage and
safe disposal play a very
important role in sub-
stance misuse preven-
tion and accidental
usage in a household.  

Prevention is another
way to think about keep-
ing the people you care
about safe: your chil-
dren, grandchildren,
their friends, and other
adult friends and family
members.

Never throw pills in
the trash or flush them
down the toilet. This can
harm and contaminate
our water supply and is
dangerous for the envi-
ronment. Safe disposal
at home tips are on our
social media pages that
include the use of coffee
grounds or cat litter.  

If you use alternative

medications, such as
therapeutic cannabis,
keep these products
safely stored and out of
sight. Some of these
products can look like
enticing candies or
treats to a young child.
Please keep the local
poison control number
close by or on your
fridge, Northern New
England poison center 1
(800) 222-1222.

These groups recom-
mend residents talk to
children about medica-
tion safety. Make sure
that they know to never
take any medication not
provided to them by a

◆ ◆

Drug Take Back Day Cancelled During Pandemic

Due to the Stay at
Home recommen-
dations related to

COVID 19, Drug Enforce-
ment Agency (DEA) Take
Back Day has been can-
celled. In its absence, the
Raymond Coalition For
Youth, The SoRock Coali-
tion for Healthy Youth
and our regional public
health partners of The
Seacoast and South Cen-
tral Public Health Net-
works, covering a com-
bined thirty three towns
in this part of NH, have
come together to share
important medication
safety information. 

Why do these agen-
cies care about where
your medication is?
Medication safety, your
knowledge of what you
need and don’t need

parent or trusted adult.
Talking about substance
misuse can be difficult
but it is important. 

Visit partner websites
for more information:
Raymond Coalition for
Youth: www.rcfy.org/ ;
SoRock Coalition for
Healthy Youth: www.soro-
cknh.org/; Seacoast Pub-
lic Health Network:
www.seacoastphn.org/;
and South Central Public
Health Network: http://s-
outhcentralphn.org/. Also
check them out on social
media to stay updated
and informed.  Prevention
works, treatment is effec-
tive, and people recover.
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AROUNDTOWNAROUNDTOWNAROUNDTOWN
Around Town Policy: This section is meant to be used to announce free events to the communities. If
your group is receiving money for what they are publicizing, there will be a charge of $40/week per
paper. All Around Town/Calendar Items will be held to 100 words maximum. All free announcements in
the Around Town/Calendar section can run a maximum of three weeks. Deadline for submissions is
Monday at 5 p.m. Please send items to londonderrytimes@nutpub.net. 

CART Transitions to
Essential Trips only 

In an effort to keep
drivers and the ridership
of CART safe and healthy
during the COVID-19 pan-
demic, CART will transi-
tion to essential only.
CART will communicate
with all passengers who
have current trips sched-
uled and make adjust-
ments where appropriate.
Essential travel will
include medically neces-
sary trips (dialysis, phar-
macy, etc.) as well as trips
to the grocery store.
CART will work with pas-
sengers to accommodate

will be closed on Monday,
May 25, for Memorial Day.

Tic Tac Toe and Word
Scramble

May's adult display
theme at Leach Library
features foreign lan-
guages. On the central
display table in the adult
room, you will find new
books about foreign lan-
guages available for
checkout. Among these
new titles will be Man-
darin Chinese for Begin-
ners: Learning Conversa-
tional Chinese by Yi Ren
and Russian Script Hack-
ing: The Optimal Pathway
to Learn the Russian

the essential trips and
will work on timing to be
as flexible as possible.
Service will remain avail-
able to all towns, 5 days a
week.  Any questions,
concerns or comments
should be directed to
mwhitten@mtabus.org or
phone CART at 603-792-
5151. CART looks forward
to restoring regular serv-
ice levels as soon as this
crisis passes. 

Library Hours
The Leach Library

hours for May are Mon-
day - Thursday, 9 a.m. - 8
p.m., Friday - Saturday, 9
a.m. - 5 p.m.  The library

Continued on page 13

Alphabet by Judith Meyer.
As an added incentive,
the library is offering two
trivia games during the
month: a foreign lan-
guages tic tac toe and a
foreign languages word
scramble. At the end of
the month, one tic tac toe
winner and one word
scramble winner with all
the correct answers will
be chosen from a random
drawing. Each winner will
receive a $10 gift card for
the 99 Restaurant. Partici-
pants can begin the trivia
games as early as 9 a.m.
on Friday, May 1, and turn
them in to the Reference
Desk no later than 5 p.m.
on Saturday, May 30 for
eligibility.

Mystery at the Library
Come to the Leach

Library on Thursday, May
21 from 3:30 - 4:30 p.m. for
our young adult Mystery
program. Participants in
grades 6 - 12 will take part
in the library's own ver-
sion of an escape room
challenge. This event
includes a fun door prize
raffle and light refresh-
ments. No registration
required. 

Children's Book Week
Raffle

During Children's
Book Week, for each item
checked out of the Leach
Library Children's Room
starting at 9 a.m. on Mon-
day, May 4 and ending on
Saturday, May 9 at 5 p.m.,
you will earn a raffle ticket
for a chance to win a cool
book bag. Stop by the dis-
play case in the Children's
Room to see what the
book bag looks like. 

A Few Seconds with
Our Fathers

On Thursday, May 14

like a kite.   Each partici-
pant will leave with a
cheerful kite to fly on a
breezy day. This adven-
turous program is open to
90 participants of all ages
and advance registration
is required. To register,
stop by the Children's
Room or call 432-1127
beginning at 9 a.m. on
Monday, May 11.

Linda Peck - Variety
Show

During her family vari-
ety show at the Leach
Library, Linda Peck will
entertain and amuse all
ages on Monday, May 4
from 4 - 5 p.m. Using
mime, juggling, illusion,
and comedy, there will be
something for everyone
during her dynamic per-
formance. This entertain-
ing program is open to 90
participants of all ages.
Advance registration is
required and began at 9
a.m. on April 27. To regis-
ter, stop by the Children's
Room or call 432-1127. 

Spring Filing Canceled
The Londonderry

Lions will be rescheduling
the spring dance to some-
time in the fall. 

Matching Game
The Leach Library's

Children's Room will be
offering a Matching Game
beginning at 9 a.m. on Fri-
day, May 1 and ending at 5
p.m. on Saturday, May 30.
Stop by the Children's
Room desk to pick up
your copy and a chance
to win a cool prize. 

Presbyterian Church
The Walking Together

Group and the Walk With
Me Group will be meeting
together via zoom 7 p.m.

at 7 p.m., the Leach
Library will offer Mr. Curt
Bessette and Ms. Jenn
Kurtz's presentation A
Few Seconds with Our
Fathers: Songs and Sto-
ries of World War II. In this
program honoring WWII
veterans, Mr. Bessette
and Ms. Kurtz share sto-
ries as well as Mr. Bes-
sette's original songs.
Topics covered are Pearl
Harbor, the war in
Europe, veterans return-
ing home with emotional
and physical wounds, life
on the home front, and
the historical facts sur-
rounding these songs and
stories. This program is
free and open to the pub-
lic with seating limited to
the first 90 individuals.  It
will be held in the
library's lower-level meet-
ing room. Light refresh-
ments will be served. 

Paint a Puppy Bank
On Monday, June 1

from 4 - 5 p.m. to paint
your own ceramic puppy
bank at the Leach Library.
Using colorful paint, par-
ticipants can create a
very special bank to start
saving money. This pro-
gram is open to 90 partic-
ipants of all ages and
advance registration is
required. To register call
432-1127 beginning at 9
a.m. on Tuesday, May 26. 

Let's Go Fly a Kite
Soar into the Leach

Library on Monday, May
18 from 4 - 5 p.m. for an
hour full of high-energy
fun. During this program,
participants will hear sto-
ries of adventures with
kites, including some of
the many things that can
get stuck in a tree along-
side a kite, and practice
flying around the room

SPECIALIZING IN
Brazilian Jiu Jitsu • Muay Thai

Cardio Kickboxing • Boxing

5 PRISCILLA LANE • AUBURN, NH
781-816-3766 OR 603-552-0194

Visit our Facebook & Instagram 
for Unlimited Online Classes

$50 a Month to Stay

Active and Healthy!

MARTIAL ARTS & FITNESS CENTER

LimitlessLimitlessLimitless
PRIDEPRIDEPRIDE

• Expert Transmission Center
• Full Service Auto Repair
• State Inspections

www.tisdelltransmission.com
Pick Up & Delivery

27 Ash St. in Londonderry
Corner of Londonderry Rd.

(Easy access off 93N Exit 4)

603-432-3201
CALL THE PEOPLE WHO KNOW.

Open Mon. - Fri. 8am - 5:30pm

$20 State Inspection 
with this coupon. one per customer.

FREE 
CHECK



◆
LO N D O N D E R RY TI M E S ◆ APRIL 23, 2020 PA G E 13
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SERVICE DIRECTORY
◆ ◆

(603) 216-2268 www.svencon.net

EXPERIENCE THE DIFFERENCE

GENERAL CONTRACTING LLC

ADDITIONS • DECKS • WINDOWS • SIDING
FINISHED BASEMENTS • KITCHENS • BATHS

Call us for more details at  (603) 537-2760 • ads@nutpub.net

ADVERTISE YOUR BUSINESS HERE

Place your Business Card in the
Tri -Town Times, Londonderry Times

and Nutfield News & Reach Over
28,350 Households Every Week!

AS LOW AS
$3000

A WEEK*
for 52 weeks

*Price refers to a full size box
(2.5x1.5")

FULLY INSURED • FREE ESTIMATES

SPECIALIZING IN SMALL TO MIDSIZE JOBS

David Kwiatkowski 
Home Improvements

603-486-1310

www.dkhomeimprovements.com

HANDYMAN AND 
HOME IMPROVEMENT

DRYWALL • PAINTING • SMALL JOBS
KITCHENS, BATHROOM & BASEMENTS

FREE ESTIMATES 
FULLY INSURED

603-965-5208
jcdugan55@gmail.com

• Interior Painting 
• Toilets & Vanities
• Sheetrock Repair  
• Sinks & Faucets

• Moldings 
• Laminate Flooring
• Deck Repair
• And Much More...

We Fix: No Water, 
Low Water Pressure, 
Water Softeners 

––– 603-437-9114 –––

PLUMBING AND HEATING CO. LLC

SCOTT LAVOIE CONSTRUCTION LLC
ROOFING • SIDING • MASONRY
ROOF SNOW & ICE REMOVAL

FULLY INSURED
FREE ESTIMATES

1-603-434-8910
1-603-571-8688

ScottLavoieConstructionLLC.com

SCOTT LAVOIE

888-894-9794
northmarkcontracting@gmail.com
www.northmarkcontracting.com

From Concept to Completion

Kitchens · Bathrooms · Decks
Porches · Additions · Basements

We Work All Year!
Snow Removal Offered

www.snhqualityroofing.com
603-818-4075

God Bless

Defrancesco’s
Southern New Hampshire

––– QUALITY –––
ROOFING, SIDING & CONTRACTING

Asphalt, Metal & Rubber Roofing 
Siding • Windows • Doors • Addi-

tions

Senior
Citizen & 
Veteran

Discount

603-216-2593
www.ethicalhomepro.com 

Servicing your Heating, Air Conditioning & Water
Heater needs the right way, The Ethical Way

Experience The Grand Difference

(603) 552-7152
Locally Owned & Operated 

www.NHGrandRoofs.com

Your Local Junk
Removal Specialists!

CALL 458-7888 FOR A FREE ESTIMATE
SHOW ME YOUR JUNK!

Junk Removal 
Estate Clean-Outs

Storage Units • Yard Waste
Construction Debris • Appliances

JUNK CARS • SCRAP METAL
“If It’s Metal, We’ll Take It”

For more details call:

S&S Metals Recycling Inc.
603-537-1000 or       877-537-1007
196 Rockingham Rd., Londonderry, NH

TOLL
FREE

PICK UP SERVICE AVAILABLE

Derry
ROOFING

Roofing Installation
& Repair; 

Gutter Work
ALL TYPES OF ROOFING!

Shingle • Solar • Copper • Wooden Shakes 
Rubber Roof • PVC • Tar & Gravel • Snow Removal

603-479-8862
www.DerryRoofingLLC.com

Siding • Windows • Doors • Roofing & More!
Hampstead, NH
603-260-3531

www.GNEexteriors.com

Full House of 
Windows Installed 

$3,000
Restrictions may apply. 

Call for details. Expires 7/31/20EXTERIORS

GREATER
New England up to 10 

windows

PROFESSIONAL INTERIOR PAINTING SINCE 1974
FULLY INSURED • FREE ESTIMATES

603-432-3354

Leaf Relief

Cleaning &
Maintenance

Free Estimates

Commercial/Residential

Soffit/Fascia Repairs
Jim Peck
603-434-5300

www.jimpeckco.com

Go
Seamless

or a friend. For informa-
tion, contact: 781-866-
9976 or jrkdias@aol.com 

St. Jude Food Pantry
Is open to all London-

derry resident who
maybe in need. Call Kay at
434-1827 to make an

appointment to pickup
your food from the panty.
“We are there for the peo-
ple and want to help
them.”

Romping Reads
Open to participants

of all ages. Each week,

Around Town
Continued from page 12

participants will have a
romping good time with
songs, interactive stories,
and a game. Move and
groove with friends old
and new on Wednesdays
from 4:15 - 4:45 p.m. Meet-
ing dates are: May 6, 13,
20, and 27.

Craft Time
Calling all children.

Children of all ages are
invited to the Leach
Library on Wednesdays
from 9:30 - 10:15 a.m. to
explore their creative
side. Each week, partici-

pants will discover a dif-
ferent fun craft to make
using a variety of materi-
als. Meeting dates are:
May, 6, 13, 20, and 27.

Toddler Time
Open to children ages

every Tuesday, via com-
puter or telephone. This
is a support group for
anyone who has lost a
spouse, a family member Continued on page 15

• Sealcoating
• Crack Filling
• Line Striping  
• Asphalt 

Patching

Free Estimates • Fully Insured
Marcelo: 617-380-9106
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Monday - April 13 
1:21 a.m. A Pedestrian
Check on Hampton
Drive at Hannaford Food
& Drug results in an
arrest made by three
officers. Kevin Gobeil,
25, of Pembroke was
charged with Loitering
or Prowling; and Posses-
sion of Burglary Tools.
3:39 p.m. Assisted Lon-
donderry Fire Depart-
ment with transporta-
tion to a hospital from
Fieldstone Drive.
12:40 p.m. Auto Theft
investigated at Manches-
ter Boston Regional Air-
port.
12:49 p.m. Peace Rest-
ored by two officers
after report of Assault
on Shadow Ridge Road.
2:11 p.m. Report of
Wires Down on Hovey
Road.
2:32 p.m. Services Ren-
dered for Down Wires on
Mercury Drive.
2:58 p.m. Warrant
Served and Arrest Made

by three officers on Bea-
con Hill Road. Jeslyn
Barbush, 33, of Derry
charged with Stalking -
Notice of Order.
6:08 p.m. Drug Offenses
investigated at Shell
Food Mart on Nashua
Road.

Tuesday - April 14
11:36 a.m. Services ren-
dered for Neighborhood
Disputes on Ash Street.
12:55 p.m. Services ren-
dered for suspicious
activity on Mammoth
Road.
4:54 p.m. Assisted Lon-
donderry Fire Depart-
ment with services on
Michels Way at Market
Basket.
6:54 p.m. Three officers
assist with an attempted
suicide and transporta-
tion to hospital from
Pinyon Place.
7:23 p.m. Peace restored
after disturbance on
Wyndmere Drive.
7:26 p.m. Fish and Game

Londonderry Police Log
Selections from the Londonderry Police Logs

◆ ◆

Classified Advertising 
◆ ◆
READERS ARE CAUTIONED that we occasionally run ads that require an initial investment or money in advance. We urge our
readers to “do their homework” before responding to any ad, check out the advertiser thoroughly and verify their claims to your
total satisfaction. Only then should you proceed at your own risk. We try to screen ads that require you to send money before
receiving a product or service. But these efforts are no substitute for your own investigation, and we don’t endorse or guarantee
any claims made in any of the ads we publish. If you want more information about claims made in ads on subjects such as work
at home opportunities, travel or vacation specials, purchasing land or vehicles from government surplus or below wholesale,
loans or other credit opportunities (including credit repair), or weight loss and other health products and services, we urge you
to contact the Office of Attorney General, Consumer Protection Bureau, 33 Capitol Street, Concord, NH 03301 (603-271-3641) or
the Better Business Bureau at 603-224-1991. Publisher is not responsible for any loss of business if an ad does not run,
and we reserve the right to revoke any ad if deemed necessary. No refunds will be given for prepaid ads.

CLASSIFIED ADS
$100 PER WORD

Ad will run in Three Newspapers and Reach
Homes in Londonderry, Derry, Chester, 

Hampstead, and Sandown!

Deadline for placing ads is Monday at 3 p.m. 
for that week’s publication. 
ALL ADS MUST BE PRE-PAID 

$15 MINIMUM CHARGE
Minimum charge does not include bold type.

e-mail text to:
classifieds@nutpub.net

Call: 
537-2760 

Continued on page 19

Violations investigated
on Manter Mill Road.

Wednesday - April 15
2:02 p.m. Services ren-
dered for Larceny/Forg-
ery/Fraud on Otterson
Road.
6:03 p.m. Peace restored
after a Disturbance on
Baldwin Road.

Thursday - April 16
4:30 a.m. Services ren-
dered for an auto fire on
Commerce Avenue.
1:31 p.m. Suspicious
activity investigated by
three officers on Nashua
Road at St. Mary’s Bank.
1:46 p.m. Peace restored
after neighborhood dis-
putes on Constitution
Drive.
2 p.m. Report of a dis-
turbance results in
transportation to a hos-
pital from Rockingham
Road.
6:10 p.m. Services ren-
dered for Drug Offenses

◆ ◆

Local Classifieds
LOCAL LISTINGS FOR LOCAL READERS

◆ ◆

National/Regional Listings
Find Ads From Around New England and Across the Country

◆ ◆

National/Regional Listings
Find Ads From Around New England and Across the Country

AUTOS WANTED
Cars/Trucks Wanted!!! All
Makes/Models 2002-2019! Any
Condition. Running or Not. Top
$$$ Paid! Free Towing! We’re
Nationwide! Call Now: 1-888-
985-1806.

EDUCATION
Airline Mechanic Training – Get
FAA Technician certification.
Approved for military benefits.
Financial Aid if qualified. Job

placement assistance. Call Avia-
tion Institute of Maintenance
866-453-6204.

HEALTH & FITNESS
Generic Viagra and Cialis! 100
Pills $99.00 Free Shipping!
100% guaranteed. 24/7 Call
Now! 888-889-5515.

MISCELLANEOUS
Earthlink High Speed Internet. As
Low As $14.95/month (for the first
3 months.) Reliable High Speed

Fiber Optic Technology. Stream
Videos, Music and More! Call
Earthlink Today 1-855-520-7938.

Applying for Social Security Dis-
ability or Appealing a Denied
Claim?  Call Bill Gordon &
Assoc., Social Security Disability
Attorneys, 1-855-498-6323!
Free Consultations. Local Attor-
neys Nationwide [Mail: 2420 N
St NW, Washington DC. Office:
Broward Co. FL (TX/NM Bar.)]

Become a Published Author. We

want to Read Your Book! Dor-
rance Publishing-Trusted by
Authors Since 1920 Book manu-
script submissions currently
being reviewed. Comprehensive
Services: Consultation, Produc-
tion, Promotion and Distribution
Call for Your Free Author’s Guide
1-877-626-2213.

Portable Oxygen Concentrator
May Be Covered by Medicare!
Reclaim independence and
mobility with the compact design
and long-lasting battery of Ino-
gen One. Free information kit!
Call 888-609-2189.

Dental Insurance from Physi-
cians Mutual Insurance Compa-
ny. Not just a discount plan, Real
coverage for [350 ] procedures.
Call 1-877-308-2834 for details.
www.dental50plus.com/cadnet
6118-0219.

Two great new offers from AT&T
Wireless! Ask how to get the
Next Generation Samsung
Galaxy S10e Free. Free iPhone
with AT&T’s Buy one, Give One.
While supplies last! Call 1-866-
565-8452 or www.free-
phonesnow.com//cadnet.

!! Old Guitars Wanted!! Gibson,

Fender, Martin, etc. 1930’s to
1980’s. Top Dollar Paid. Call Toll
Free 1-866-433-8277.

Stay in your home longer with an
American Standard Walk-In
Bathtub. Receive up to $1,500
off, including a free toilet, and a
lifetime warranty on the tub and
installation! Call us at 1-855-
481-3969 or visit www.walkin-
tubquote.com/national.

**Stop Struggling On The
Stairs**  Give your life a lift with
an Acorn Stairlift!  Call now for
$250 Off your stairlift purchase
and Free DVD & brochure!  1-
866-471-1334.

HughesNet Satellite Internet -
25mbps starting at $49.99/mo!
Get More Data   Free Off-Peak
Data. FAST download speeds. WiFi
built in!  Free Standard Installation
for lease customers! Limited Time,
Call 1-855-973-9254.

Eliminate gutter cleaning forev-
er! LeafFilter, the most advanced
debris-blocking gutter protec-
tion. Schedule a Free LeafFilter
estimate today. 15% off Entire
Purchase. 10% Senior & Military
Discounts. Call 1-855-402-0373.

Cross country Moving, Long dis-
tance Moving Company, out of state
move $799 Long Distance Movers.
Get Free quote on your Long dis-
tance move. 1-844-452-1706.

Call Empire Today® to schedule
a Free in-home estimate on Car-
peting & Flooring. Call Today! 1-
855-404-2366.

Lung Cancer? Asbestos expo-
sure in industrial, construction,
manufacturing jobs, or military
may be the cause. Family in the
home were also exposed. Call 1-
866-795-3684 or email can-
cer@breakinginjurynews.com.
$30 billion is set aside for
asbestos victims with cancer.
Valuable settlement monies may
not require filing a lawsuit.

DISH Network $59.99 For 190
Channels! Add High Speed Inter-
net for Only $19.95/month. Call
Today for $100 Gift Card! Best
Value & Technology. Free Instal-
lation. Call 1-855-837-9146
(some restrictions apply).

WANTED TO BUY
Wants to purchase minerals and
other oil and gas interests. Send
details to P.O. Box 13557 Denver,
Co. 80201.

WANTED

Call 537-2760 to place your Help
Wanted ad for just $1.00 per word!
Reach five towns.

ELECTRICIAN
ELECTRICAL WIRING. Insured
Master Electrician. Fair prices, Fast
response, and Free estimates.
BBBA+, Dana at 759-9876.

FIREWOOD
FIREWOODGUY.COM Dry seasoned
cordwood, KD certified/pest free,
Partial cords. U-pickup or delivered
and stacked. 437-0940.

HANDYMAN SERVICE
ADVANCED HANDYMAN SERVICES.
Bathroom remodeling, carpentry, rot
repair, & painting. Low rates. Call
(603)490-4673. www.advanced-
handymanservices.org. We are
booked for the rest of this year. We
are now booking work for April 2020

MASONRY
Michele's Masonry 
Specializing in repair work: base-
ments, steps, walkways, pointing,
stucco, stone work, free estimates
421-0686 
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Reach Over 1 Million Readers Across New England!

Buy New England Classifieds
Start at JUST $170 a WEEK

CLASSIFIED SPECIALS
• BUY 4 Weeks, GET 1 FREE 
• BUY 10 Weeks, GET 3 FREE  

Call 537-2760

2 & 3. Children attend
with their parents and
enjoy a fun half-hour of
thematic stories, games,
songs, and a simple craft.
Meets on Thursdays, 9:30
- 10 a.m. Meeting dates
are: May 7, 14, 21, and 28.

Jouurney of Hope
Healing through grief

and loss due to addiction.

Londonderry Senior Cen-
ter 535 Mammoth Rd.,
Londonderry. We offer
the group on the second
and fourth Sundays at 6 -
7:30 p.m. Our mission is
to promote healing in the
grieving process for those
who have lost a loved one
through the unique cir-
cumstances and chaos of
addiction; through educa-
tion, encouraging support
and compass-
ion.Facilitated by: Jim
Gamache, Julia Gamache,

& Jerry Goncal, Journey-
ofhopenh@gmail.com

Evolve! 
A group for young

woman ages 13 to 18 to
talk about today's chal-
lenges meets every
Wednesday from 5:30 -
6:30 p.m. at the Upper
Room, 36 Tsienneto, Rd.
Derry. This is a free week-
ly group. To register, Call
437-8477 to register ext.
16.   

◆ ◆

Around Town
Continued from page 13

on Nashua Road at
Home Depot.
8:09 p.m. Warrant ser-
ved and an arrest made
on Penacook Road in
Sandown. Garrett Pow-
ell, 37, of Sandown
charged with having Ani-
mals in Motor Vehicles;
Driving after Revoked/ Su-
spended License (Reck-
less Driving); Suspension
of Vehicle Registration;
Dog (Menace, Nuisance,
Vicious); and Cruelty to
Animals (Negligent).

Friday - April 17
1:01 p.m. Four officers
investigate a Domestic
Disturbance on Justin
Circle.
2:56 p.m. Disturbance
investigated by two offi-
cers on Rockingham
Road at Stonehenge
Road.

3:23 p.m. Fish and Game
Violations investigated
on Sunflower Lane.
3:28 p.m. Services ren-
dered for a report of
trespassing on Robin
Hood Drive.
4:23 p.m. Assisted Lon-
donderry Fire Depart-
ment with transporta-
tion to a hospital from
Button Drive at All Amer-
ican Assisted Living.
4:27 p.m. Services ren-
dered in keeping the
peace on Stokes Road.
5:17 p.m. Services ren-
dered in keeping the
peace on Scots Place.

Saturday - April 18
1:11 a.m. Motor Vehicle
Check results in an
mrrest made by three
officers on Nashua Road
at Route I-93. Michael
Martinoli, 23, of Haver-
hill, Mass. charged with
Dui - Impairment; Deal-
ing/Possess of Prescrip-

◆ ◆

Police Log
Continued from page 18

tion Drugs; and Trans-
porting Drugs in a Motor
Vehicle.
11:53 a.m. Services ren-
dered for suspicious
activity on Kendall Pond
Road.
3:56 p.m. Services ren-
dered for suspicious
activity on Trolley Car
Lane.
5:18 p.m. Assault inves-
tigated by five officers
on Chandler Drive.

Sunday - April 19
10 a.m. Peace restored
after a Domestic Distur-
bance on Noyes Road.
1:04 p.m. Services ren-
dered for Weapons Off-
enses on Quincy Road.
1:17 p.m. Fish and Game
Violations reported on
Faucher Road.
4:28 p.m. Services ren-
dered during Drug
Offenses on Pendleton
Lane.

lishments cite that these
absences are due to cold
or flu symptoms and are
out of an abundance of
caution, not necessarily
due to the virus. 

The NH Small Busi-
ness Association states
that many small business
owners have already
been seeking out finan-
cial help or are planning
to do so in the near
future due to the impact
of COVID-19. According
to the NH Small Business
Association, “The out-
break will leave few, if
any, owners unscathed.” 

While these figures
and outlooks appear
grim, there are measures
that the public can take
to support their neigh-
bors’ livelihoods. All
from the safety of their
own home, or at the very
least their vehicle. 

Most people have
been opting to stock up
on grocery essentials
and cook from the safety
of their own home
instead of eating pre-
pared foods. This, com-
bined with the order to

stay at home have been
keeping locally owned
restaurants fighting to
tread water while they
remain open, since as
food service they quali-
fy for the essential busi-
ness title. 

Ordering takeout
from a local restaurant
will help to keep the
lights on in the estab-
lishment during this tur-
bulent time. Many
restaurants report hav-
ing safe hygiene prac-
tices already, but have
been especially strin-
gent during the pandem-
ic. Nevertheless, wash-
ing hands with soap and
hot water for twenty
seconds before transfer-
ring food from carryout
containers to a plate
and then washing hands
again before eating will
help to protect against
any potential exposure. 

For those who
remain hesitant about
ordering food prepared
by others at this time,
purchasing gift cards
from local restaurants
that offer them will also

NH Small Businesses Suffer During COVID-19 Pandemic
MELISSA BETH RUIZ
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

As the situation
with coronavirus
persists and social

distancing orders seem
more and more likely to
extend, many business-
es are struggling with
the impact. And granite-
stater owned establish-
ments are certainly no
exception. 

According to most
recent data available
from the New Hampshire
Small Business Associa-
tion, a subset of the
National Federation of
Independent Business,
over 75% of NH small
businesses have been
negatively impacted by
the outbreak of coron-
avirus. Out of these neg-
atively impacted, 23%
have been experiencing
supply chain disrup-
tions, and 54% are expe-
riencing slower sales. 

Nine percent of these
businesses have also
reported having employ-
ees take a leave of
absence due to sickness.
Owners of these estab-

help keep these estab-
lishments afloat. Gift
cards can be gifted to
friends and family in
need by leaving them in
mailboxes, or saved for
celebration when social
distancing orders finally
lift. 

Some more technical-
ly savvy local shops may
have their goods avail-
able for purchase online.
A Google search for any
favorite mom-and-pop
location to see if their
products can be bought
and delivered is a great
way to support these
businesses. 

Again, a purchase of
a gift card is also helpful
in keeping these places
going and again can be
gifted to friends and fam-
ily or saved for shopping
when the stores are able
to physically open their
doors again. 

Quite a few business-
es that do not have
online ordering capabili-

ty have begun offering
curbside pickup options.
Customers can call a
business and request
certain items, give an
approximate time of
their arrival, and contact
the business again when
they arrive and have a
masked and gloved
employee bring the
products to the cus-
tomer’s car. 

Many people are like-
ly cutting costs while
furloughed or laid off,
but keeping member-
ships to local historical
societies, clubs, or other
membership-based local
businesses will help
these establishments
keep their heads above
water while customers
are not able to visit.
Those who absolutely
cannot afford to keep a
full membership during
this time can consider
making smaller monthly
donations until further
notice instead. 

Just like larger corpo-
rations, small business-
es have been doing their
very best to adapt dur-
ing these trying times.
The best way to know
how to support local
businesses is by contact-
ing establishments and
asking what their new
practices are, and how
best to help support
them. Though these
days the community
must remain apart, its
members need not
remain alone. 

For more stories and
information regarding
New Hampshire small
businesses during the
COVID-19 pandemic,
visit www.nfib.com/new-
hampshire. For small
businesses seeking as-
sistance and resources
during this pandemic,
visit the New Hampshire
Small Business Develop-
ment Center website at
www.nhsbdc.org. 

                                                            




